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May 2012 is upon us and Summer is around the corner.  

By now I am sure most of your ponds are up and running 

and hopefully looking good.  We were lucky this year and 

so far have not lost any fish.  I hope most of you get to 

say the same thing. 
 
 
 

 
 

 

FROM THE PRESIDENT 



  
 
May 1st, 2012  
 

April 2012 has come and gone and so far we have all missed that Mayan 
“End of the world in 2012”, don’t you feel lucky? I will say there does seem 

to be some signs pointing that way though, weird weather patterns, solar 
flares, that Jersey Shore Snookie person is with child (scary) and Lindsay 

Lohan is suppose to play Elizabeth Taylor in a Lifetime movie.  Well played 

Mayans, well Played.   Here is a small cartoon that sums that up. 
 



 
 
Ok enough with humor or lack thereof I guess depending on how you saw 

the previous ramblings.  April had two meetings and the minutes of both will 
be in the newsletter. I want to thank Bob Geers for doing the President Job 

at the most recent meeting.   
 

May 15th is the last day for dues.  Please pay Jackie as soon as you are able, 
she will accept dues at any meeting and you can also send them to her at 

  

 
 

EIPS 
206 N 3rd St 

PO BOX 148 
Quasqueton, Iowa 52326 

 
 

 



 

MEETING MINUTES. 
 

Notes from EIPS Meeting ð April 12, 2012 ð Lowe Park ð 

Marion 

15 Members in Attendance 

Guest Speaker:  Deb Walser, Master Gardener 

  Deb gave a wonderful, well paced and informative slide show on 

  Shade Loving and Sun Loving perennials and answered many 

  Questions afterwards.  Deb had a very nice handout for us listing 

  all these plants, of which there were over 75.  She mentioned she 

  knew someone who has some Koi they need to find homes for.  If 

  interested in the Koi, or if you have questions on plants, you can  

  email her at:  wadeborah@mchsi.com 

 

President Jeff introduced new members: 

 - Wayne and Tammy Waters of Marion.  They have a 1200 gallon pond           

  with Koi and Gold Fish. 

 - Mike and Liz Schura of Robins.  Their pond is 10 years old, 1400  

   gallons and they have Shubunkins. 

 - Steve Bartlett of Marion.  He has a 3000 gallon pond with a mountain  

   theme and has Koi, Shubunkins and Gold Fish. 

 

Jeff let members know that on May 12
th

 Koi Acres in MN has invited 

anyone from our club to come check out their facility.   

 

Old Business: 

- Pond Tour ð we need ponds!  Possibly from our new members??  

We discussed donating proceeds of the tour to the Spece Family.  

We will vote on it at the next meeting. 

- Bus Trip to St. Louis ð July 27
th

 and 28
th

.  A bus has been 

reserved.  There are 17 members from Waterloo and we have 14 

so far.  The bus holds 47 and the more we have the less we will 

mailto:wadeborah@mchsi.com


have to pay individually.  A $25 deposit per person needs to be 

paid by June 1
st

.  A block of 22 rooms have been reserved at the 

Pear Tree for $90.00 per night.  More info to follow on making 

your reservations.  President Jeff feels that leaving at 1:00 PM 

would be advantageous and by a show of hands it was agreed 

upon.  This is all contingent on what the Waterloo club would like 

to do as well.  It was also decided by a show of hands that club 

members who drive on their own but want to ride the bus on the 

tour, etc. will be charged a fee to be determined. 

- Jackie shared a slideshow of the Botanical Gardens in St. Louis.  

She also offered us beverages and yummy cake! 

Next Meeting:  At Bob & Steph Geers on Saturday April 28
th

, 5 PM for a 

Pot Luck.   There will be a presentation on making Kinetic Art and for 

a $15 fee for materials you can make your own! 

 

Meeting was adjourned. 

Notes by Floating Secretary:  Linda Nolan 

   

THANK YOU LINDA FOR BEING THE SECRETARY AT THIS MEETING. 

 

 

 

 

 

Minutes - EIPS Meeting, April 28, 2012 

 

 

Bob and Stephanie Geers hosted the April 28 pond meeting in their 

home on Cedar Rapids SE side.  35 people were in attendance.  Their 

pond is built into the side of a hill, and consists of a large falls area 

pouring into an upper pond, with this pond cascading into a lower pond.  

They keep fish in both pools, each being about 30ò in depth.  Bob gave 

several tours to the pond in small groups from the meeting held in their 



garage, as it was very chilly!  (For tips on spotless garages, contact the 

Geers!)  It was a perfect setting for the buffet dinner, which was 

fabulous!  EIPS has some great cooks in our midst!  Many, many thanks 

to Bob and Stephanie for hosting the event. 

 

President Jeff Garner was absent, so after our meal the meeting was lead 

by VP Bob Geers. 

 

Treasurerôs Report ï Club treasurer Jackie Allsup gave an update of club 

income and expenses.  Account dollars are: Savings - $2826.18, 

Checking - $1304.80, for a grand total of club monies being $4130.98. 

 

Old Business - 

¶ Pond Tour ï First and foremost was whether the club wanted to 

have a tour this year, as nothing has been planned yet.  The 

Waterloo club will not be in on the tour.  It was decided that yes, 

we want to go ahead and plan a tour and plant sale to be held on 

Sunday, July 8.  Members Tom Coyle and Pam & Curt Moore will 

serve on the committee, and Jim Milden will handle publicity.  

Anyone wishing to assist is encouraged to do so, and may contact 

Tom, Jim, Pam & Curt, or Jeff.  At this time no ponds have been 

listed for the tour, although at the last meeting at Lowe Park there 

were 3 new members who offered theirs.  Those folks were not 

present at this meeting.  If you would like to volunteer your pond 

to be on the tour, please, please contact one of the folks listed 

earlier!  We would like to have ponds that have not been on the 

tour before, or have not been on recently.  Visitors commented last 

year that some ponds have been on too many times, and while the 

club appreciates anyone who is willing to offer their pond, weôd 

like to focus on different ponds this year. 

 

 



Much discussion over the donation to the Spece family and how to 

achieve this followed the decision to even have a tour.  Ideas 

presented were to give the family a set amount of money, match 

donations up to $100 with club money, 50% of pond tour proceeds, 

give half of the money coming from current club money and the 

other half pond tour proceeds, and have a free will donation bucket 

at the ponds on tour.  It was brought up that last year the club voted 

to maintain a $3000 balance in the club account.  Another point 

raised was effect on other club donations, such as the amount given 

to Kirkwood.  The fact that EIPS is a not for profit organization 

was also discussed.  At last Rose Milden moved that all this yearôs 

proceeds from the tour be given to the Speceôs.  This will leave the 

current amount of club money untouched.  Connie Railsback 

seconded, and the motion was vocally voted on.  It passed with 

100% approval.  Since this happens after the May meeting at the 

Speceôs, Jeff will be able to tell Josh and Sue at that meeting about 

the clubôs intentions to show them how much respect and thanks 

we have for them. 

 

¶ St. Louis Bus Trip ï Jackie Allsup announced names of those 

already signed up to go, in hopes of getting a firm head count.  

Most were still a go, however there are several who have not yet 

decided.  There are also some folks who will be driving their own 

vehicle to St. Louis.  Jeff would like a solid head count by June 1, 

and also needs all deposits made by then.  There are currently 

about 30 people signed up to go between the Waterloo club and 

our club.  The bus can hold 45, and coolers, food, and beverages 

including alcoholic are all allowed on board.  Jackie has hotel 

information but members will need to make their own reservations.  

She also gave a tentative idea of the schedule for the weekend.  

Parking at Westdale Mall and departing from there is a possibility 

since there is adequate empty space for everyoneôs vehicles over 



the weekend.  The St. Louis Club has procured free tickets to the 

Botanical Center.  They are also hosting tours of several of their 

ponds, as well as a dinner.  On Sunday the Chinese Lantern 

Festival takes place at the Botanical Center, so that may also be a 

weekend highlight.  Jackie suggested the folks driving themselves 

may want to ride with the group on the bus and pay a small fee 

towards bus rental, rather than try to navigate through the St. Louis 

traffic. 

 

Nothing was mentioned for new business. 

 

Bob and Stephanie had 5 prizes, and since the ñofficial ticketsò were not 

available Bob used playing cards to determine winners.  It worked great, 

but I (and maybe only me!) was hoping for magic to be involved... it 

wasnôt.  L  Jo Hunnerdosse, Bob Hollenbeck, Jackie Allsup, Janis Bell, 

and Jim Milden were the eveningôs winners. 

 

Karla McGrail and Louise Harm, both Master Gardeners from the Linn 

County Extension Office, presented the program, which was actually a 

hands-on make and take.  They sold $15 kits for a Kinetic Yard Art 

piece, consisting of wires and beads.  If you are interested in one but 

werenôt at the meeting, contact the Extension Office, as there will be 

sites having the kit available for purchase.  Their samples were met with 

lots of oohs and ahhs!  Some members stayed to create their sculpture at 

the Geerôs, and some purchased the kit but took it home, as it contained 

very detailed instructions and had everything youôd need.  Thank you to 

Karla and Louise for bringing a fun activity! 

 

 

Submitted by Pam Moore 

 



THANK YOU Pam for being secretary at this meeting 

 

 

 
 

 

ARTICLES FROM SOME MEMBERS 

 

Dave Kunkle has submitted an article for the newsletter,  Thank you Dave 

 

CLEAR WATER WITH CHEMISTRY  
 
 
 Anyone familiar with my pond knows the water has not been clear-especially for 
the pond tours.  Last year I made a supreme effort to get clear water without a lot to 
show for it.  Pantyhose filters which produced buckets full of algal muck but not clear 
water, Aquasieve filter, PondBalance, extra UV's loaned from friends jammed here and 
there around the pond, adding aeration- you name it.  Only thing that seemed to really 
make a dent was massive water changes- even then water clarity was only so-so at 
best.  What follows is what I finally put together to clear up my water.  This is a simple 
way of getting rid of algae and keeping the water clear without a bunch of money, work 
or fancy filters including UV.  And for what it's worth, I have a degree in chemistry from a 
ways back. And since this is pretty simple chemistry stuff, I feel confident anyone can 
do this.  These methods for single cell algae and string algae are available 
commercially, and I give their manufacturer's websites below.  Partly what makes these 
methods attractive is that you can make your own homemade brand with the same 
exact ingredients for a lot less.      
 
Getting rid of single cell algae: 
 
 Single cell algae growth is highly dependent on phosphate levels.  Single cell 
algae will grow in a nearly exponential fashion as phosphate levels increase- regardless 
of the levels of other plant nutrients.  So get rid of the phosphate, and you've gotten rid 
of the single cell algae.  The secret is aluminum sulfate- same stuff you mix into the dirt 
for plants that like acidic soil.  Itôs also known commercially for ponds as Phosclear 
among other brands.  This method has also been used large scale for decades to clear 
and rehabilitate lakes without harming the fish.   
 The aluminum part of aluminum sulfate causes the phosphate to precipitate or 
become insoluble as aluminum phosphate.  The aluminum phosphate then has the 
added benefit of causing the single cell algae and other dirt and debris to flocculate or 
stick together and be caught by the filter.  However, the sulfate part of aluminum sulfate 
turns into sulfuric acid potentially lowering the pond's pH- an unwanted reaction.  So to 
counter this, sodium carbonate is mixed in with the aluminum sulfate to neutralize the 
acid.  I have always checked my pH when using this stuff, and I have never seen any 



change.  I originally started with a 4 lb. jar of the commercial Phosclear which was 
barely enough for 2 doses for my 9000 gal. pond.  When I realized how well it really 
works, I figured out how to make my own.   
 Phosclear is nothing but a 3 to 1 mixture by weight of aluminum sulfate and 
sodium carbonate.  The usage and dosage instructions can be found at phosclear.com 
and are the same for the homemade stuff.  Itôs basically ı lb./1000 gal. of water.  
 Aluminum sulfate can be bought the cheapest from thechemistryconnection.com.  
Sodium carbonate can be bought the cheapest from dudadiesel.com.  (Don't try to 
substitute sodium bicarbonate- it doesn't have nearly the same buffering capability to 
neutralize acid).  I originally located both these from ebay- so in case either would stop 
selling these, just search ebay for other sellers.  Homemade Phosclear can be had for a 
little over a dollar a pound including shipping to your door- about 1/3 the cost of 
Phosclear.  I was so impressed with the results of this that I chopped my UV out of the 
filter system altogether, and the water is far better than when I had all the UV's running!  
No more $130 bulbs and blown out $100 ballasts blowing out my $130 bulbs!  Not to 
mention 65 watts running 24/7.  A smaller maintenance dose will keep the phosphate 
out and the water clear.  The Phosclear website recommends using a phosphate test kit 
and then a maintenance dose when levels get to .25 ppm.   
 
Getting rid of string algae: 
 
 String algae can be anywhere from a nuisance to a severe problem in two ways.  
First by constantly clogging filters and second by constantly sending a stream of tiny 
bits of algae into the water as it tries to spread itself- keeping the water from being as 
clear as it should be.  I have been using a safe and relatively inexpensive way to clear 
up the algae and keep it away.  The secret is sodium percarbonate.  It is basically a dry 
form of hydrogen peroxide that is added to the water to kill the string algae.  This breaks 
down into water, oxygen, and sodium carbonate- which is harmless and the same stuff 
used in the Phosclear above).  It can be bought commercially for ponds as GreenClean, 
and the website is biosafesystems.com- under "residential".  Application chart can be 
found at biconet.com/treatment/greenClean.html.   
 
 But GreenClean is 50% inert ingredients.  Why pay for 50% worthless stuff -not 
to mention the shipping on something relatively heavy?   I buy sodium percarbonate 
online thru chemistrystore.com.  This place is the cheapest I've found (a measly 1/7th 
the cost of the commercially sold stuff including shipping).  A 50 lb. bag is the cheapest 
way to go, and it'll last me for at least 3 years with my 9000 gal. pond.  I use the dosage 
rates from biconet.com keeping in mind my stuff is twice as concentrated- so remember 
to use half the dosage. A dose of straight sodium percarbonate for already infested 
water is 1/2 cup per 1000 gal. of water, and maintenance is 1 Tbs./1000 gal. water.  So 
50 lbs. will last a long time, and you can buy smaller quantities- it'll just cost more per 
pound.  All three chemicals I mention in this article can be stored indefinitely.  I use five 
gallon buckets with lids to keep it dry. 
 It is a mild oxidizer, and precautions are to keep it out of your eyes, donôt eat it 
etc., and it can give plants contact burns.  But once dissolved in water, it's harmless to 
animals.  I used to be paranoid about getting it near my fish when I sprinkle it over the 



pond.  But I've had koi come up and suck in a mouthful thinking they're getting fed.  
They just spit it out, and they've always been fine afterward.   
 
 When first starting, I'd recommend getting as much algae out of the pond by 
hand or plastic/bamboo rake- one last time anyway.  It'll clear up faster and it won't take 
as much of the sodium percarbonate.  Don't bother trying to dissolve it first in a bucket.  
It works best by sprinkling it directly on the algae where it's growing on the liner, rocks 
and waterfalls.  Even though it doesn't directly contact a lot of the algae in the pond, 
eventually with enough doses and with maintainance, the entire pond liner and all the 
rocks become spotless.   
 
 This spring, even though I knew the single cell algae were cleared up with the 
Phosclear, the water wasn't anywhere near clear again.  Frustrating.  What I realized is 
that my string algae had started to explode when I got rid of the single cell algae last 
summer.  Secondly, I had gotten into the habit of dumping my maintenance dose of 
sodium percarbonate into the waterfall where it wasn't contacting most of the string 
algae- instead of sprinkling it all around the pond.  I fixed that by going back to a higher 
dose for a while until there were only the last short bits of string algae clinging to pond 
surfaces for a few weeks.  Then suddenly (over a few days), the rocks became clean 
and the liner turned to its original black color- it's as if all the pond surfaces got scoured 
of all the algae.  And magically without doing anything else, once the last of the string 
algae gave up, the water has turned so clear that it's hard to tell how deep it is looking 
down into it- it looks about 6 inches deep even though it's 3 feet.  That's why I believe 
string algae also makes the water murky by shedding particles into the water.  
Whenever I pull string algae out by hand, it always seems to shed tiny fragments turning 
the water cloudy.  Once cleared up, it's easy to keep it that way with smaller 
maintenance doses.  It's also amazing how long the filter can go now between 
cleanings.  There is almost literally nothing for the filter to catch.         
 
If anyone is interested in using these methods, feel free to contact me if you have any 
questions or want to see my pond.  d.kunkle@mchsi.com or 319-560-8625 
 
 

AND ANOTHER ARTICLE FROM TIM NOLAN.  THANK YOU TIM. 

 

 

 

The Joys of Giving and Receiving. 

At a pond club meeting some weeks back Ed 

Railsback announced that he had some water 

lilies to give away.  I made arrangements to 



take him up on his generous offer.  On Friday 

April 6 th I was joined by Pam and Curt Moore 

and we went to get some lilies from Ed and 

Connie. Their pond was already looking good. 

 
    There were many to choose from, some in 

the pond, and some in the barrels.  Ed talked 

about how he plants his lilies is solid pots, 

using Osmocote fertilizer, composted 

manure, and good old Iowa dirt with clay. He 



ÓÁÉÄ ÔÈÅ *ÏÂÅȭÓ 4ÏÍÁÔÏ 3ÐÉËÅÓ ×ÅÒÅ ÒÅÁÌ ÇÏÏÄ 

ÔÏÏȢ  #ÁÎȭÔ ÁÒÇÕÅ ×ÉÔÈ ÓÕÃÃÅÓÓ ÁÓ %Ä ÇÅÔÓ 

beautiful results.  

 My wife Linda wanted me to get one of the 

tropical lilies that he was offering so I took a 

gamble on that.  

 Ed says it has to remain inside until the pond 

water reaches 70 degrees. That could be a 

while!  We currently have 50 degrees air 

temperature with 23 mph winds! 

  I got a tropical blue Pamela and took it home 

and put it in a five gallon bucket with pond 

water.  Added an aquarium heater and an 

aquarium light on a timer.  Wish us luck with 

that!  

We have never had a tropical lily so it should 

be interesting to see what happens.  

 Also got a red Indiana hardy lily which I hope 

will be very prolific. 



 
Pam and Curt got a couple of hardy lilies and 

we also got a couple of Shubunkins that Ed 

was offering.  All of this for a small cash 

donation which Ed will give to the pond club! 

A win, win deal! 



 
He still had several lilies and a few more fish 

to give away when we left.  Check with him to 

see if he has any now. 

Thanks Ed for the lilies, fish, and growing 

tips.  It was a fun outing! 

Tim Nolan  4-9-12 
 
 
THANK YOU AGAIN TO BOTH MEMBERS WHO SUBMITTED ARTICLES. 
REMEMBER THIS IS YOUR NEWSLETTER AND IF YOU FIND ARTICLES YOU 
THINK OTHERS WOULD LIKE, OR IF YOU WANT TO WRITE AN ARTICLE PLEASE 
DO BY ALL MEANS.  
 



NEXT MEETING DETAILS 
 
Our next meeting will be at Greg Bickal of Bickal Koi Farms. 
 
Greg always has a lively meeting and he has a whole new layout this year to his 
operation and will be speaking on this and on his koi.  The meeting will start at 5:30pm 
on Thursday May 10th. 
 
Greg will be grilling hamburgers and has asked if members want to bring a side dish 
that would be great and also a chair for themselves.  Please rsvp to greg at either 
 
bickal@mchsi.com or call  378 8961 
 
Address is  
3653 Toddville Rd 
Toddville, Iowa 
 
 
THE MAY 26TH MEETING WILL BE AT JOSHUA SPECEôS 
 
Josh would like the meeting to start at 5pm and he is also grilling and same thing with 
the side dishes, bring one if you can and bring a chair.  We will be meeting at their new 
facility and the address is 
 
2587 Quasqueton Diagonal Blvd, Independence. 
 
  We are right on W35 (Quasqueton Diag. Blvd.), between Independence and 
Quasqueton.  There is a big sign, it should be easy to find.  More detailed 
directions are on our website: 
 
http://www.inthecountrygardenandgifts.com/visit.php 
 

Josh will be giving a talk on succulents. 

 
 
ST LOUIS BUS TRIP 
 
As mentioned in the minutes, our club is traveling to St Louis along with the Waterloo 
club the last weekend in July.   
 
A bus has been reserved and also hotel accommodations have been arranged.  You 
need to pay a deposit by June 1st to go and you need to call the hotel or use the online 
booking to reserve your room under our block of rooms.  I have included the info here. 
 

mailto:bickal@mchsi.com
http://www.inthecountrygardenandgifts.com/visit.php


Thank you for letting Pear Tree Inn St. Louis Airport be a part of your next great 
event! We are looking forward to seeing you soon and we are ready to uphold our 
reputation for great service & value. Rooms have been held for our group and to make 
reservations, please click on the link below.  

http://www.druryhotels.com/Reservations.aspx?groupno=21

46336 

or call 800-325-0720. 

We have a group of approximately 22 rooms so if you are thinking of going it is best to 
make your hotel reservation for it is just held with a credit card and not charged until you 
check in. 
 
 
 
Well that is it for me and May newsletter.  Have a great month.  Jeff 
 

http://www.druryhotels.com/Reservations.aspx?groupno=2146336
http://www.druryhotels.com/Reservations.aspx?groupno=2146336

